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First Tier Tribunal
Secretariat of the Health, Education & Social Care Chamber
(Mental Health)

· IMPORTANT – Operation of Section 77(2) MHA 1983
· Information on the HESC Chamber

· Tribunals, Courts & Enforcement Act 2007 Implementation

· MARTHA Database
· TS Clerk Project
· Section 67 applications

· TS Mental Health Tribunal Hearing Room Audit
Operation of section 77(2) MHA 1983 - disregarding withdrawn applications

There has been an oversight concerning the reference in s.77(2) to applications withdrawn in accordance with rules made under s.78 in that s.78 was not amended to cover withdrawals under Tribunal Procedure Rules.

Accordingly, the only tribunal using rules under s.78 is the MHRT for Wales and means that s.77(2) currently gives the right to make a second application only where a withdrawal has been agreed by the MHRT for Wales.

The Ministry of Justice is aware of this and intends to make an amendment to s.77(2) when it next lays an order amending primary legislation in relation to new tribunals. This is likely to be in February 2009 to take effect in April 2009. In the meantime, it is recommended that a patient in England who has withdrawn an application to the First-tier Tribunal (HESC) Mental Health should apply under rule 17(4) of the 2008 Rules to reinstate the application if the oversight prevents a second application in the same relevant period. The rule is subject to a 28 day time limit, at 17(5), but the Tribunal has a general power to extend time under rule 5(3)(a) so an extension can be granted in appropriate cases. 

8 December 2008

His Honour Judge Phillip Sycamore – Chamber President

Professor Jeremy Cooper

John Wright

Regional Tribunal Judges
HESC Chamber 

On 3rd November 2008 the Mental Health Review Tribunal ceased to exist as a stand-alone body and became part of a new two-tier Tribunal structure; the First-tier Tribunal and the Upper Tribunal. The two new Tribunals consist of chambers that group together jurisdictions dealing with similar work or requiring similar skills and bring together the tribunal judiciary under a Senior President of Tribunals, Lord Justice Carnwath. 
 

The new title for MHRT is now Tribunal Service, Mental Health, and is part of the Health, Education and Social Care (HESC) Chamber of the First-tier Tribunal.  Mental Health applications work in much the same way as before. Hearings will continue in their existing format and will continue to take place where the patient is located. In the future, community treatment applications may be held outside of Hospitals and Trusts.

 

The Rules can be found on the Tribunal Procedure Committee page on the Tribunals Service website. http://www.tribunals.gov.uk/Tribunals/Rules/tribunalprocedurecommittee.htm#link4
The HESC Chamber Rules differ in some ways to the current Mental Health procedural Rules because they need to provide for all of the jurisdictions within the Chamber. The new Rules will apply to appeals received by the Tribunal after 3 November. They will also apply, as far as possible, to appeals started before that date and still in progress, provided that to apply the Rules will not disadvantage either the appellant or the Authority.
A Practice Direction compliments the Rules by setting out what statements, information, documents and reports which must be provided for cases started on and after 3 November 2008. Under the old Rules this information was mainly set out in an accompanying schedule. The Practice Direction has been made by the Senior President of Tribunals and approved by the Lord Chancellor. It can be found here: http://www.tribunals.gov.uk/Tribunals/Rules/tribunalprocedurecommittee.htm#link4
The Practice Direction will only apply to applications received after the 2nd November; it will not be retrospective. Therefore, any applications already lodged on the 3rd November will be continue to be governed by the existing Rules on reports. 
TCE/MH Act Updates

To bring the Mental Health secretariat in line with the new Acts, all changes to current processes were made after consultation with stakeholders and judiciary, together with the new letters and processes required for Community Treatment Order and Upper Tier appeals. The website was reviewed and updated and new leaflets designed. Mr John Wright reviewed and produced new decision templates in readiness for 3.11.08 and the team at Leicester are finalising some formatted word versions which will be made accessible to the members to use when typing decisions. New application forms and guidance notes can be found on our website www.mhrt.org.uk   
Martha Database
Following the introduction of our new database, Martha, in September 2008, two further releases are planned for February and March 2009.  
The team at Leicester are now working with the IT Project team on release 2 of the database. This release includes the booking of judicial members for hearings. It is envisaged that the database will store availability of all members and will be able to form panels from this information, taking into account the sitting areas and any conflicts of interest. Total sitting days of the fee-paid members of the Tribunal will be taken into account and those with fewer sittings will be allocated to panels first to ensure a fair distribution of the work over the year. Release 2 of the database will go live at the end of January 2009.
Work on the final release 3 of the database will also soon be starting in tandem with the release 2 work. This works concentrates on judicial fees, management reports and judicial appraisal information. The final release is scheduled to go live by the end of March 2009.

TS Clerk Project    
The current cost to the Tribunals Service for clerking mental health hearing is around £745k per annum and varies between the use of agency clerks and hospital personnel.  A review has started which looks at what the most efficient way would be for clerking hearings without compromising the service provided to the Tribunal and patient.  
We are currently trying to establish the number of Service Level Agreements that are in place with the hospitals and whether these will need to be reviewed and extended more widely.  We are also looking at the geographic workload of the tribunal and whether any opportunities exist for using existing Tribunal Service staff to clerk the hearings.  The project team is due to report its recommendations in January 2009.
Section 67 Applications

Section 67 of the Mental Health Act 1983 gives the Secretary of State for Health a discretionary power to refer cases to a Tribunal.  Requests for referral under section 67 of the 1983 Act should be sent to:
Department of Health



Mental Health Legislation

Area 224 Wellington House

133-155 Waterloo Road

London, SE1 8UG

TS Mental Health Tribunal Hearing Room Audit
The Tribunal Hearing Room Audit of Hospitals across England has begun and visits to view venues are underway. Bowmere Hospital in Chester has a dedicated hearing suite for Mental Health Tribunals which is being used as a benchmark.  The visits have identified a differing standard between hospitals.  The Hearing room accommodation which is currently being utilised has been photographed for reference.  Discussions are continuing with hospital administrators and suggestions for improvement are put forward into the Tribunal Hearing Room Specification Recommendations 2008.
Further visits are scheduled and information gained from the Tribunal Hearing Room Specification Questionnaires continues to be received.  If you have not yet completed your questionnaire, please do so as this information and feedback is vital to introducing a standard requirement. Please return your questionnaire to Tracey.Lawrence2@tribunals.gsi.gov.uk by the end of December 2008. 

A letter was sent to all hospital Chief Executives informing them of our commitment to Tribunal hearing room improvement, along with the questionnaires and the Room Specification Recommendations 2008.  The aim is to bring all Tribunal Hearing Room Accommodation to the minimum required standard by March 2009.
This Tribunal Member & Stakeholder Bulletin was produced by the Secretariat of the HESC Chamber (Mental Health) for distribution during December 2008.  Any information, at time of distribution, is considered accurate but may be subject to change pending development of featured issues, work or projects.  Developments on any item in this bulletin can be obtained by contacting the customer services manager at TS Mental Health at MHRTEnquiries@tribunals.gsi.gov.uk . Feedback of any nature or topic regarding the bulletin is welcomed with a view to continuously improve this communication and can be submitted to either MHRTEnquiries@tribunals.gsi.gov.uk  or dan.harding@tribunals.gsi.gov.uk.

